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ALLEA Board Meeting
Swiss Academies of Arts and Sciences | Bern
8 May 2019
Draft Minutes
 Present: Antonio Loprieno (Chair/President; Swiss Academies of Arts and Sciences), Susanne Albers (German National Academy of Sciences Leopoldina, Union of the German Academies), Hubert Bocken (Royal Flemish Academy of Belgium for Science and the Arts), Graham Caie (Royal Society of Edinburgh), Luke Drury (Royal Irish Academy), Gheorghe Duca (Academy of Sciences of Moldova), Maarten Prak (Royal Netherlands Academy of Arts and Sciences), Pere Puigdomenech (Royal Academy of Sciences and Arts of Barcelona, Institute for Catalan Studies), Pawel Rowinski (Polish Academy of Sciences), Oliver Schmitt (Austrian Academy of Sciences, )Krista Varantola (Council of Finnish Academies), Susana Irles (Communications Officer; ALLEA); Matthias Johannsen (Executive Director; ALLEA), Robert Vogt (Executive Officer; ALLEA).  
Welcome by the Secretary General of the Swiss Academies of Arts and Sciences Claudia Appenzeller
The ALLEA Board was officially welcomed to Bern by the Secretary General of the Swiss Academies of Arts and Sciences, Claudia Appenzeller. She provided the Board with an overview of the main working principles of the academy, calling on bottom-up proposals and subsidiarity. The underlying assumption of these principles is that researchers know best where to focus their energies and how to best apply their skills to the benefit of their immediate local environment. 
She pointed out that the majority of funding provided by the Swiss Academies is used in fundamental research, but increasingly applied research is funded as well. The latter is often co-financed through public-private partnerships.
There are no mandatory elections of members and the process is initiated by own initiative application by scientists. Beside academic merit, the most important aspect in gaining membership is a will to contribute to the activities of the academy and a willingness to actively engage with the public on science.
The academy is also active in advising the different governance levels in Switzerland on a variety of topics. A recent example of this work is the publication Spotlight on climate in Switzerland, which was readily welcomed and its contributors are now involved in drafting legislation on the matter. 
Item 1
Adoption of agenda and approval of the minutes of the last meeting 

The Chair officially opened the meeting and welcomed the attending participants of the ALLEA Board. The agenda was adopted and the minutes of the last meeting of the ALLEA Board meeting in Brussels on 7/8 March 2019 were approved without changes. 
Action: The Minutes of the Board meeting in Brussels were approved with no changes and the agenda was adopted.
Item 2
Brief report of the ALLEA President, including Working Groups, SAPEA, and other projects
The ALLEA President gave an overview of past, ongoing and future ALLEA activities, which were not covered in separate items. In his report on the ALLEA Working Groups he called on the respective liaison from the ALLEA Board to provide additional information.
Permanent Working Group Science and Ethics
The Board was informed about the upcoming meeting of the group in Berlin, planned for late August. During the meeting, research evaluation will be discussed as a potential future activity. As research evaluation carries great implications for Plan S, the developments of Plan S will also be taken into account. It was remarked that there are already a large number of people working in the field, so any activity must ensure that there is no duplication of efforts.
Permanent Working Group Intellectual Property Rights
There will be a change in chairmanship effective from the next meeting in autumn. Joseph Straus will lay down his mandate after 10 years as a chair and 20 years as a member of the group. He will be succeeded by Alain Strowel. Strowel is not currently a member of any academy and it was therefore suggested to inquire with the Académie royale des sciences, des lettres et des beaux-arts de Belgique if they would consider him as their delegate or for election as a member.
Furthermore, the Royal Society has nominated Graham Richards to the group as a replacement for the deceased Paul O’Brien.
The group is currently preparing a statement on the issue of the “need for intellectual property rights strategies at academic institutions”, which is envisaged to be published late 2019. Further statements in preparation or under consideration include topics such as the European Open Science Cloud (EOSC), Copyright Developments in the EU legislation, and Challenges of AI Technologies in the Area of IPRs
Working Group Horizon Europe
The group is waiting on the next Commission announcement on the future of the framework programme. The chair of the working group is in Bern and will hold discussions on future activities. A meeting is tentatively planned for late September on the fringes of the EU “research days”. Working Group members have been or will be encouraged to submit self-nominations for European Innovation Council advisory board as well as for the formation of “mission advisory boards”. The group will  prepare an of ALLEA position on the next draft and actively participate in the upcoming consultation phase.
Working Group Truth, Trust and Expertise
The group has officially concluded its work successfully. There is continued widespread interest in the topic and in the outcomes of ALLEA’s work.  Future activities might evolve in cooperation with Re-Imagine Europa or in the context of a EU-funded project on “Trust in Governance”. 
Working Group E-Humanities
The group is informed that following a recent meeting, a public consultation on FAIR and sustainable data sharing in the humanities will be launched during the General Assembly. The group aims to extract best practice guidelines out of the consultation results and to produce these guidelines before the end of the year.
Working Group Science Education 
A subgroup on the topic “climate change and health” has been formed, under the leadership of Cliona Murphy from the Royal Irish Academy, who will also represent the absent working group chair during the General Assembly business meeting.
SAPEA

The Board will hear a more in-depth presentation on SAPEA topics during the past year from ALLEA’s SAPEA SPO Céline Tschirhart during the business meeting. For now, the focus was on administrative developments within the project. Since the last board meeting in Brussels, there have been new proposals as to how to bridge the gap between the contractual end of SAPEA and the putative beginning of a SAPEA 2.0. The current calculation foresees the existing budget to be stretched to cover the 14 months gap. The chair recalled that he was given the mandate during the last Board meeting to act to honour the commitments made towards ALLEA-employed personnel in 2019, even if those commitments shall lead to an increase in ALLEA spending. It was emphasised that such a potential increase would be of temporary nature. 

The next SAPEA Board meeting on 16 May will conclusively discuss which cuts will be made and an updated financial plan will be elaborated thereafter.
The chair reminded the Board of the option to diversify SAPEA’s funding to at least partially reduce the shortfall.  This could be done through cooperation with foundations or via additional contributions from member academies. 
It was pointed out that it might be easier for an academy to provide in kind support rather than financial assistance. This could take the shape of material support or via the secondment of existing staff members to work on SAPEA projects. Indeed the Royal Society of Edinburgh has already been in preliminary discussions with ALLEA on a similar mode of cooperation. 
It was also highlighted that SAPEA’s willingness to make cuts to existing projects should not come without reward in case of an extension of the grant. However, the SAM unit itself is facing pressures and uncertainty within the Commission as it will be ultimately up to the succeeding Commissioner for research and innovation, and eventually the next Commission President, to decide the future of SAM and SAPEA. Yet, it was pointed out that if the Commission does not signal a clear commitment to the future existence of SAM and a role for the academies therein, it should be questioned whether SAPEA should agree to stretching its funding in the first place.
ALLEA activities on Intellectual Europe 

The Board was informed about an event organised at the Accademia Nazionale dei Lincei together with Enciclopedia Treccani, in which a publication series on Europa was presented. The event was attended by the Italian President and Foreign Minister as well as by several ALLEA representative including Pere Puigdomenech, Dame Helen Wallace and Günter Stock.
Pawel Rowinski informed the Board about the state of organisation of the “Europe on Test” conference in Warsaw. The programme has been finalised, a website will soon be launched and likewise will registration. 

The upcoming volume in the ALLEA Book series on women in science has now had all authors agree to their roles and the production process is underway.
Academic Freedom

After it took some time to be produced and agreed upon, the joint ALLEA-EUA-Science Europe statement on academic freedom was published in mid-April. The statement was well received and has since been translated into Turkish by ALLEA’s Member Academy Bilim Akademisi. Tripartite follow-up actions are currently being discussed. 
The negotiations over the future of the Hungarian Academy are ongoing and no conclusive result has been produced so far.

Gene Editing

The Board heard an update on the proposed ALLEA-KVAB symposium on gene editing in plants to be held at the Brussels Academy Palace on 7/8 November. Following a science-society salon with participation of the European Commission’s Groupf of Chief Scientific Advisors on the topic a slightly revised plan, following a two-step approach, was presented wherein the symposium itself shall not produce concrete policy recommendations and advocacy efforts. This is to ensure that the Commission’s GCSA members can contribute to the symposium. Instead, a follow-up workshop building on the outcomes of the symposium shall be organised thereafter to produce tangible recommendations for amendments to the legislation. 
Currently it is envisaged to produce a joint ALLEA-KVAB report of the symposium in November which will be published in English as part of ALLEA’s Discussion Paper series and as a Dutch translation in the KVAB Standpunten series. The overarching idea of the publications should be to inform the newly formed European Commission and Parliament with the latest findings on the topic. 

The use of a scientific writer was considered to be of importance and the meeting chair suggested reaching out to a scientific staff member of staff in the Swiss Academies of Arts and Sciences that might be suitable for the task. 

The Board welcomed this activity and gave their permission for further planning of the event.

Health Inequalities 
Maarten Prak informed the Board that there had not been any progress on the second phase of the health inequalities project due to the sickness of the project lead’s scientific coordinator. The launch of phase II is therefore difficult to anticipate at this point. ALLEA’s Executive Director will liaise with FEAM and KNAW and report back to the Board with an update as appropriate. 
Migration and Health
The meeting chair introduced the Board to a proposal by FEAM to cooperate on a symposium on migration and health in Brussels in November. However, the majority of speakers have already been invited and the programme is fixed. The Board requested that there should be a speaker slot reserved for an ALLEA speaker, probably from the social sciences, and that more opportunities for involvement must be granted in a second stage of the project which is planned to include a conference in Paris in January 2020, hosted by the French Academy of Medicine. 
It was suggested that Prof. Mackenbach who leads on the health inequalities project may present the state of the project during the Brussels symposium. 
It was remarked that for strategic reasons, FEAM appears to be a suitable co-operator for ALLEA also outside SAPEA.

The Board agreed that ALLEA should become involved in the symposium and follow-up activities - in line with what has been suggested.
Global Young Academy (GYA)
The meeting chair reported from his recent visit to the 10th anniversary of the GYA, on the fringes of which a deepening cooperation between the two organisations was discussed. It is envisaged that ALLEA becomes the privileged partner for the GYA in Europe and among European academy networks. The President furthermore reported about exchanges with the German Young Academy. There seems to be increasing interest also from national young academies to connect more strongly with like-minded partners such as ALLEA. 
The Board broadly welcomed this initiative and encouraged inclusion of young researchers to the greatest degree possible. As such, it could be considered to regularly invite the GYA chair to participate in ALLEA Board meeting.
The President and Secretariat will further liaise with GYA and others, and develop a more formalised mode of cooperation in the coming months.
ESOF 2020
1. Science Writers Award
ALLEA was approached by Euroscience with the proposal to jointly organise and award the European Science Writers Award during ESOF 2020.
ALLEA Executive Director reported about the latest state of the discussions and pointed out that the project itself is interesting but that open questions remain to be answered. At this stage a formal permission to pursue further discussions was sought and given by the ALLEA Board. The Board highlighted that clarification is needed on the design of the prize committees. It was felt that national committees would not be feasible due to linguistic variations within countries. As such, regional committees may be better suited to vet applications before submitting them to the international prize jury. In doing so, a harmonised procedure must be established to ensure that applications from different regions can be fairly judged based on the nominees merit rather than the quality of the appraisal. 
Further suggestions by the Board included a possible inclusion of the Working Group on Science Education, which would give them some visibility and a mandate for action. Furthermore, it was suggested to ensure the participation of the European Union Science Journalist Association in the jury. Clarity was also sought on the definition of a science writer. It was considered that in general science communication leans towards the natural sciences and any prize with ALLEA’s cooperation should aim to include all disciplines equally. 
The meeting chair concluded that the questions of the Board will be forwarded to Euroscience and their response will determine if ALLEA can pursue this activity. A mechanism on the design of the juries, a potential role of ALLEA Board members, and estimations of resource needs for the ALLEA office will be worked out as soon as possible and presented in writing to the Board. The deadline for submission is mid-June.

2. ESOF 2020 Scientific Programme

ALLEA may choose to submit one or more topics to be presented as part of the scientific programme during ESOF 2020. Due to time constraints in the meeting, the ALLEA Secretariat will circulate proposals and seek approval for topic submissions in writing after the Board meeting. As with the science writers award, the deadline for submissions is mid-June.

Membership

The Board was informed about the rejection letters sent to the Academy of Romanian Scientists and the European Academy of Sciences and Arts, based in Salzburg, as agreed during the last Board meeting.
In the meantime, ALLEA had received a renewed application for membership from the Academy of Sciences and Arts of the Republic of Srpska in Bosnia and Herzegovina. The academy was previously rejected due to its insufficient academic merit, a striking lack of international outlook and of added value to the scope and activities of ALLEA.

Oliver Schmitt provided a detailed assessment of the academy, judging that they continue to produce insufficiently objective scientific work. In addition, it was felt that the academy is trying to undermine the national unity within Bosnia-Herzegovina and its actions run counter to the existing ALLEA Member Academy in Bosnia, which is considered to be one of the few institutions in the country trying to reconcile the various ethnic groups in the country. 

The Board agreed therefore to not pursue the application and asked the ALLEA President to respond to the academy with a rejection letter in the name of the Board which should highlight that ethnic criteria do not form part of ALLEA’s values and self-understanding, and must not determine scientific self-organisation.
Action: The Board discussed the issues reported by the President and agreed on next steps where appropriate. 
 Item 3
Introduction to programme parts of ALLEA GA 2019 for ALLEA Board members
The Board was introduced to the final agendas of the coming days. 
In relation to the business meeting the Board was informed about a slight change in the calculations for the 2019 ALLEA Business plan, as compared to the version approved in March. Due to a previously inaccurate and thus inflated projection of expected income through membership dues and project overhead the revised business plan suggests slightly lower availabilities than anticipated.
At the same time, due to previously unexpected additional income through project related contributions from academies and partners the overall shortfall was substantially decreased. As a result, the (positive) expected balance will decrease by approximately 3.500€.
It was remarked that the ongoing uncertainty within SAPEA and its funding makes accurate projections of the available project overhead very difficult. The Board will be continuously updated in upcoming meetings.  
The Board was asked to approve the updated 2019 ALLEA business plan to be presented to the delegates of the ALLEA General Assembly.
Action: The Board approved the revised 2019 ALLEA Business Plan and took note of the programme for the upcoming General Assembly.
Item 4
ALLEA Strategy
The ALLEA Board was presented with the final version of the ALLEA Strategic Objectives 2019-2024. The document had been circulated to ALLEA Member Academies, feedback was incorporated where appropriate, and the final text will be launched during the business meeting of the General Assembly. The chair thanked all Board members for their contributions and efforts in drafting the strategy.
As Member Academies have had sufficient time for consultation and comments on both draft as well as the final version, it was agreed that there will not be a formal vote to approve the strategic objectives. Instead, they will be officially launched and shall enter into force thereafter.
In addition to the strategic objectives, an implementation plan and a revised communications strategy will be developed to actualise the objectives in the document. 
Due to time constraints, an envisaged discussion on scope, contents and consultation process for the implementation was postponed and will now be carried out in writing over the summer. The same applies for the communications strategy The Board will then discuss the topic again in September.
Action: The Board took note of the finalised ALLEA strategic objectives and will provide input on the implementation plan and communications strategy in writing over summer. 
Item 5
Future of ALLEA Prize
Due to time constraints, this item was not discussed at length in the meeting. Instead, the ALLEA Secretariat will provide some ideas for a re-imagination of the prize over the summer to be discussed and agreed during the next Board meeting.
Action: The Board will receive ideas for a reform of the ALLEA Madame de Stael prize in writing after the meeting.
Item 6
Next Meetings and any other business
The Board was asked to take note of the upcoming meeting in Berlin in September. In addition, the meeting location for December in Barcelona was confirmed. The ALLEA secretariat will liaise with both Barcelona-based academies to agree on the details of the meeting. 
Gheorge Duca renewed his invitation to host a Board meeting in Chisinau in early 2020. The Board agreed to the proposed location for the already fixed dates on 19/20 March 2020.

A follow-up meeting with the EASAC leadership as discussed during the last meeting in March would then need to happen elsewhere as Moldova is not host to an EASAC member academy.

Hubert Bocken inquired if there had been any follow-up to the meeting with EASAC. So far this had not been the case, but the topic remains on the agenda.

In light of the climate emergency, Luke Drury encouraged to consider alternative ways of facilitating Board meetings, which would reduce the need for air travel. 

	 
	Date
	Venue
	Remarks

	Board Meeting 3
	5/6 September 2019
	Germany, Berlin
	 Noon-to-noon

	Board Meeting 4
	12/13 December 2019
	Spain, Barcelona
	Details to be confirmed

	Board Meeting 1
	19/20 March 2020
	Moldova, Chisinau
	

	Board Meeting 2
	3 June 2020, morning
	UK, London
	Followed by GA on 3-5 June 2020


Action: The Board took note of and agreed on dates and venues of upcoming meetings.
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